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Notice of Annual General Meeting –  
Surf Life Saving Club  

 

Notice is hereby given that the 53rd Annual General Meeting of 
the Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club Inc. will be held:   

 
Saturday 2nd July 2022 @ 10am –  Club Rooms 

 
 

Lyn Mathison 
Director of Administration 
Marcoola SLSC  
 

AGENDA: 

1.     Attendance & Apologies 

2.     Confirmation of 2020/21 (52nd) A.G.M. Minutes 

3.     Presentation & adoption of Annual Report and Financial Statements.    

4.     Election of Officers 2022/23 season. 

5.     Endorsement of Branch Councillor (Club President) 

6.     Endorse Junior Activities Committee 

7.     Endorse any other Committees e.g. Social, Building etc. 

8.     Election of Life Members (if any) 

9.     Notice of Motion (if any)   

10.     General Business (If any)  

 
 
 

 
 



 

PRESIDENT      Peter Hourn 
DEPUTY PRESIDENT     Rob McGregor 
DIRECTOR OF FINANCE    Craig Hunter-Smith 
DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION   Lyn Mathison  
DIRECTOR OF JUNIOR ACTIVITIES   Amanda Janssen  
DIRECTOR OF OPERATIONS SUPPORT  Justin Pettett 
DIRECTOR – LIFE MEMBER   David McLean, ESM 
DIRECTOR OF LIFESAVING (CLUB CAPTAIN) Geoff Jeffcoat  
VICE-CAPTAIN     Riley Palmer  
CHIEF TRAINING OFFICER   Ben Allsopp    
MOBILES OFFICER      Isaac Holahan 
POWERCRAFT OFFICER    Geoff Jeffcoat  
BOARD & SKI OFFICER    Simon Drehlich 
TEAM MANAGER      Shayne Lee 
FIRST AID OFFICER     Samantha Bruton  
GEAR & EQUIPMENT OFFICER   Marty Frost  
COMMUNICATIONS OFFICER   Noel Messer 
YOUTH DEVELOPMENT OFFICER  Alaina Schmidt  
GRIEVANCE OFFICER (HONORARY)  David Solonec 
JUDICIARY CHAIRMAN (HONORARY)  Grant Wilcox 
JUDICIARY SECRETARY    Jill Hamilton 
JUDICIARY COMMITTEE    Denis Mathison 
JUDICIARY COMMITTEE    Mark Humphris 
JUDICIARY COMMITTEE    Brian Goulding  
BUILDING COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN  Rob McGregor  
BUILDING COMMITTEE    Peter Hourn 
BUILDING COMMITTEE    Richard Phillips 
BUILDING COMMITTEE    George Hanson 
BUILDING COMMITTEE    Allan Davidson 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE Craig Hunter-Smith 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE Peter Hourn 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE David McLean, ESM 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE Drew Palmer 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE Amanda Janssen 
UPGRADE PROJECT STEERING COMMITTEE George Hanson 
PATRON       Fiona Simpson    
SOLICITOR (HONORARY)    Butler McDermott Lawyers  
MEDICAL OFFICER (HONORARY)  Not Filled 
GENERAL MANAGER    Drew Palmer  
LIFESAVING ADMINISTRATION   Alana Wulf & Amanda Janssen  
CLUB CHAPLAIN (HONORARY)   Tony Gibson 
AUDITOR      Stephen Shirley – SPS Audit
  



1986  *Arthur Blanch                              

1986  *Sidney Hillier 

1986  *Norman Milne 

1986  *Raymond Roberts 

1986                  Neil Hook 

1987  *William Wood                               

1994                  Peter Roulston 

1996                  Denis Mathison 

1997                  David McLean, ESM  

1997                  Ivan Maltman 

1998                  Bruce Claydon 

1998                  *E.O. DeVere (Honorary)              

1999  Patrick Campbell 

2004  Paul Guilfoyle 

2004  Cleveland Maltman 

2005  George Hanson 

2005  Dan Reynolds 

2006             Mark Humphris 

2006  Brian Goulding 

2007  Lyn Mathison 

2007  Scott Savimaki 

2009  Angela Henderson 

2009  Lee Summers 

2011  Jude Allsopp 

2012  Peter Ward 

2014             Doug Gray  

2017  Jill Hamilton  

2019  Trevor Allsopp  

2019  Peter Allan  

1997        *Sidney Hillier 

2005  Denis Mathison 

2007  Ivan Maltman 

2007  David McLean 

2015  Brian Goulding  

 

2012       Denis Mathison 

2014  David McLean  

 

 

*Deceased  



 

We extend a sincere appreciation to our key partners: 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
GOVERNMENT & CORPORATE PARTNERS: 

 

 

CLUB SUPPORTERS: 
 

H & H Air Conditioning 
Loan Success 
Jeffcoat Electrical 
Sunshine Coast Shade Sails 
QuickApp Creative  
 

Horse & Water 
Active Health 
Soulfish 
Hampers to Go 
 

Cotton Tree Meats 
Yalumba 
Mt Coolum Golf Club 
Paddy Walsh Painting 
Invigr8 Gym 
 

 

Thank you to our Sponsors & Supporters for helping to keep us above water! 
Please refer to Junior Activities Report section for a full list of Nipper Sponsors. 

Please refer to Surf Boats Report for a full list of Surf Boat Sponsors. 





What an exciting year for Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club with the highlight being named 
Queensland Surf Life Saving Club of the Year. This is a huge honour and came after being named 
Sunshine Coast Branch Life Saving Club of the Year. Each and every one of us should be very proud 
of this achievement as we have all contributed to this success in one way or another and it shows 
the strength of our Club as we continue to grow and maintain our family-oriented focus. The 
challenge going forward is to maintain our commitment and focus as the club grows.  

This growth is nowhere more evident than in our Nipper program which was shut off at 250 this 
year. This is yet again a record number for the club and despite the wretched run after Christmas 
was once again successful and enjoyed by all. There is a tremendous amount of work that goes into 
running this program and with larger numbers comes the need for more volunteers. At 250 kids on 
the beach, we need at least 80 volunteers to do water safety and run the various programs. Leading 
this charge is our ever-present Junior Activities Committee Chair Amanda Janssen and Deputy 
Andrew Cullity, a massive thank you to them and all of those who help on a Sunday doing the 
behind the scenes work to make it all possible. Apologies for not being able to mention everyone but 
your efforts are greatly appreciated by the club. 

Another significant achievement was again winning the Buhk Wilkes Trophy for the 16th time in the 
awards 35-year history. Well done to Jenko our Club Captain from last season, (sorry Geoff you have 
to wait till this year) Patrol Captains, Active Members, Award Members and not to be forgotten the 
office staff who all contribute to our success in this award, it highlights that we, as a club, have a 
lifesaving focus first and foremost. 

On the lifesaving side we saw the introduction of a 12th Patrol team this year which has been a 
strategic goal for as long as I can remember. The feedback has been very positive and gives a good 
break between patrols and sets a great platform moving forward. The season was a year of 2 halves 
with before Christmas business as usual but after Christmas being impacted by dangerous 
conditions, weather and no beach. There were numerous weekends where we saw only the red flag 
flying but to your credit, patrols still turned up and put in the time making sure the public were safe 
and made aware of the conditions. A very big thank you to all who participated in patrols in 
whatever manner, it is through your numerous hours spent on the beach that has allowed us to 
keep the beach safe with no preventable deaths on out stretch once again.  

The successes mentioned above do not come without a lot of work in the background and I would 
like to thank Geoff Jeffcoat for his tireless efforts behind the scenes in making sure that the club is 
running smoothly. I see Geoff at the club nearly every time I call in and I’m sure this is only the tip of 
the iceberg. As Director of Lifesaving, he has one of the most demanding jobs in the club and 
handles the position with professionalism and enthusiasm.  

As the club grows so does the need for training to make sure our members can gain further awards. 
Thank you to Monique Gardiner and Ben Allsopp who filled the role of Chief Training Officer and to 
all the trainers and assessors who turn up on weekends and during the week to deliver this training. 
Without your dedication our club would not be in the position that we find ourselves in. 

Our youth had another strong year, thank you to Alaina Schmidt for coordinating these activities, 
among the other things that she does around the club. It is great to see the large number of youth 
that turn up on a Sunday morning to do water safety for the Nippers, this truly makes a big 
difference to the Nipper program. I know there were some activities curtailed by Covid (I got this far 
without mentioning the dreaded word) but from what I hear you were able to work around this. One 
pleasing aspect is the continuation of us having a team in the local OZ Tag competition, and most 
importantly your participation in doing patrols. 

On the competition front we were led again by our competitors in the Surf Rescue Championships 
where I am reliably informed that our members once again performed admirably. Congratulations 
to Darci Crittendell who took out a Bronze medal in the U15 Branch Champion Lifesaver. And well 



done to Oceah Wulf for placing 3rd at the U14 Queensland Board Riding Championships. Our Surf 
Boat section represented the club at the National Titles on the Gold Coast in their new boat “The 
Marcoola Flash” (a special thanks here to Paddy Walsh Painting who donated the boat). Our teams 
performed well with the youth team being unlucky to miss the finals on a count back. 
Congratulations to Simon Drehlich, Owen Small & Mark Humphris who took out 1st place in the 
Taplin Relay (130 age group). For the first time ever we had a competitor in the Coolangatta Gold 
with Simon Drehlich competing in the half course event. The Club Championships were well 
attended, and all had a good time competing against each other. Outside of Surf Lifesaving John 
Ward competed in and finished the Ironman Marathon down at Port Macquarie. To put in into 
perspective John was either swimming, riding a bike or running for over 16 hours!!  

The Club renovations continue to progress in the background and various options for how this will 
proceed to be worked through. At the time of writing, we are still awaiting DA approval from Council, 
which once through will allow us to explore different funding options.  

To the Supporters Club Committee once again led by Craig Hunter-Smith, your continued 
contributions are instrumental in allowing us to provide the service that we do. I know it has once 
again been a challenging year with Covid restrictions being in place for a part of the year and also 
the challenge of trying to get staff especially chefs. To Patrick and his team in the Supporters Club 
thank you for your contributions in what has been trying times. 

To all sponsors big and small thank you for your contributions which assist in the purchasing and 
maintenance of vital lifesaving equipment. With your continued support we will continue our vital 
service and continue to grow as a hub for our local community. A special thanks to our major 
sponsors: 

• Paddy Walsh Painting 
• Yaroomba Beach 
• Austraffic 
• North Shore Realty 
• Bendigo Bank – Community Bank Marcoola 
• White’s IGA Mt Coolum 

I would like to thank our Board, under the new Constitution, for your time and commitment to the 
club over the last year. The board consists of Rob McGregor, Craig Hunter-Smith, Lyn Mathison, 
Amanda Janssen, Geoff Jeffcoat, Justin Pettett, David McLean and myself.  

To the office staff of Amanda, Alana and Lyn (nearly in retirement), thank you for all your hard work 
behind the scenes that makes all our lives that much easier. It has again been a very busy year and 
even with Alana having to learn the ropes, everything has run very smoothly. It is a credit to all of you 
and in no small way a part of the success and growth of the club. 

To Drew who has finished his first full year as General Manager, thank you for the time and effort that 
you have put in. There have been challenges aplenty throughout the year which have all been 
handled in a professional manner. Both clubs are better aligned, and the operation of the Surf Life 
Saving Club has been almost seamless. I look forward to working with you again over the next year 
and the challenges that lie ahead. 

Lastly a thank you to my wife Lyn, and all partners of our members who allow us to spend time away 
from home making sure that Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club runs smoothly and provides a vital 
service to the public.  

As you can see a lot has happened in the last year and as we continue to grow into the future there 
will be further changes and challengers but so long as we as members stay focused on providing the 
best lifesaving service that we can and not lose sight of being a family orientated club we will remain 
strong and enhance our standing in the community both lifesaving and locally for years to come. 



   

 

A year of hard work and dedication by the entire team has been rewarded and recognised 
through a number of fantastic achievements!   

Starting the year with being awarded Sunshine Coasts ‘Surf Life Saving Club of the Year’ for 2021 
was fantastic recognition for everyone involved with the club.  Not only did we take out the top 
award, we also celebrated by winning the Buhk Wilkes Memorial Trophy, the Youth Club Spirit 
Award and Natasha McCann took out the U15 Life Saver of the Year Award.   

As we kicked off the “It’s time to Celebrate” recognition campaign and invited all club members 
to join us, we undertook the next daunting, but extremely exciting step in presenting our case 
to the State Committee and it paid off… 

Surf Life Saving Queensland’s – Club of the Year 2021! 

This is an amazing achievement and extremely well deserved for all the hard work and dedication 
that was involved in delivering the 20/21 season.  The award recognised how we assisted the 
community by becoming the local hub during the Covid-19 restrictions, along with defying 
current volunteering trends, with our numbers continuing to grow across all classes of 
membership, including 16% growth in our Nippers ranks. 

We built our overall strategy on supporting our new and existing members, along with strong 
financial management and sound governance practices.  This award covers all bases and 
recognises that we’re heading in the right direction.  It’s also worth mentioning that this is the 
first time we’ve won the Branch and State ‘Club of the Year Award’! 

We then went on to co-host the SLSA “Awards of Excellence” presentation and although we didn’t 
take out the top award, we certainly still celebrated!  This was a fantastic evening with club spirit 
flowing strong throughout the night. 

In November, we received notification that we were unsuccessful for funding through the 
Building Better Regions Fund to assist with the Club Upgrade Project.  Feedback from the 
Governments Business Grants Hub indicated that our application passed the eligibility criteria 
and was then evaluated on merit.  Of the two main criteria, we delivered a strong submission in 
relation to Social Benefits for the community.  The areas for improvement were within the 
Economic Benefits whereby we needed to demonstrate further progress in being ‘shovel ready’.  
This includes further detailed architectural, construction and engineering plans, along with 
detailed costings via a tender process.  A Special General Meeting, held on the 26th March 2022, 
approved funding up to $300k ex gst to undertake the next phase of the planning works for the 
project once the DA has been approved. 

The club has been working with Council through the Development Application process and has 
responded to a number of ‘information requests’ to further support our case with an outcome 
expected in the near future.   

We've also participated in workshops and feedback sessions with the Sunshine Coast Council to 
enhance the adjoining Felix Parry Park.  We're working with council to encourage formalisation 
of our 'unofficial carpark', along with improvements to the park area by relocating the toilet block 
and opening up more 'green space'.  These enhancements are planned to deliver a combined 
toilet and storage facility for Council's lifeguards, along with safer vehicle, emergency, and 
pedestrian movements for Beach Access 103. 

Our community-based programs continued to grow throughout the year with our Surf 
Education program delivering essential skills to over 325 students from Good Samaritan and 



   

 

Pacific Paradise schools.  Good Samaritan more than doubled their numbers this year along 
with increasing their time on the beach from 1 to 2-hour sessions.  This certainly stretched our 
resources, however with good planning all the sessions ran smoothly.  One of the benefits of 
running these programs includes many of the children from these schools signing up for 
Nippers and joining the Marcoola family. 

We continue to support our community groups by providing them with areas within the club to 
meet and resources on our beach including: 

- Marcus Men's Group  

- The Marcoola Community Group 

- QUESST (Queensland Emergency Services Surf Team)  

- JETS AFL Committee  

- Mudjimba Board Riders 

The many iterations of Covid 19 restrictions during the year placed pressure on the entire 
operation.  We're extremely pleased that the forced closures, number restrictions and 
vaccination requirements have come to an end.  We still continue to feel the effects within our 
Supporters Club with many staff moving away from the hospitality industry over the past two 
years.  The media talks about everything being 'normal' again, however times are still extremely 
challenging when you're unable to fill vacant positions. 

I would like to thank and acknowledge the ongoing work and commitment of: 

- Marcoola SLSC Board and officers; 
- Marcoola Surf Live Saving Club Supporters Committee; 
- Our sponsors, 
- And of course, the dedicated team of staff in both Surf and Supporters who work 

tirelessly to ensure the operational elements of the club work like clockwork. 
 

I am very lucky to work with a such a great group of people who all want the best for the 
Marcoola Surf Club! 

 



Lifesaving
Statistics

38,877
Beach 

Visitations

3 
Rescues

16 
First
Aid

Treatments

1555
Preventative 

Actions

206 
New Awards

Gained
7735 
Hours

Patrolled



 
Season 2021/22 was certainly a year to remember for many reasons including Covid (again) and 
virtually non-stop weather events but best of all we were recognised as the Sunshine Coast 
Branch “Club of the Year” and Surf Life Saving Queensland “Club of the Year” which would not 
have been possible without the dedication of our volunteers, committees, and staff. Our 
volunteers are the backbone of the club, and it is because of you that we have been so 
successful in our core business of lifesaving, congratulations to you all for your dedication and 
ongoing commitment. 
 
To our Board’s and committee members, congratulations on another successful year both 
financially and operationally. A lot of hard work goes in to making our club the success that it is, 
and our thanks go to you and your families for the time involved. 
 
A big shout out to our Sponsors and Supporters who continue to support the club, its 
volunteers, and the community in general, thank you. 
 
Here’s looking forward to another successful season in 2022/23 and hopefully the weather gods 
are kinder to our Nippers and patrols! 
 
 

The Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club Inc accounts from May 2021 to April 2022 is reported in the 
attached audited Financial Report. Our operating Surplus of $58,393 was behind the prior year 
of $269,249 which was bolstered by COVID incentives and a successful Supporter’s Club 
strategy. Our Balance Sheet shows that the Club is in a strong position with available funds 
standing at $861,071 compared to the prior year of $769,959. Our liquidity ratio stands at a 
healthy 13.5 and with no long-term borrowings we are in a solid position to invest in our future 
needs. 

Some major items which occurred during the year include: 

• Sponsorship ($27,273) and purchase of a new Surf boat ($33,151); thanks Paddy Walsh 
Painting. 

• Ongoing sponsorships from Austraffic, Bendigo Bank, North Shore Realty, Whites IGA, 
Techtonic Geotechnical Engineers, Coastal Connect, Kundra Park Automotive, DCF Co, 
Sunshine Coast Trailer Hire, McGregor Wealth Management, Flow on Plumbing, Loan 
Success, Small World Migration and Fiona Simpson MP and Craig Marker Accounting. 
Please give these sponsors your support. 

• $44,098 spent on new Gear and Equipment to support our surf operations. 
• $69,311 spent on the Building Upgrade project. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the major sponsors of both the Surf and 
Supporters Club who with their generosity make donations for the benefit of our club and 
support and sponsor our events. We truly appreciate your financial support and without your 
dedication and support our club could not be where it is today. Thanks to all our business 
partners and sponsors. 

Thank you also to the Administration team who provide the backbone of the club. Their 
competence and productivity ensure the club maintains its high standards. Their efforts are 
greatly appreciated by all the honorary positions.  

 













Team Ward  
PC: Peter Ward  
VPC: Mark Humphris  
Val Colley 
Lou Colley  
Anthony Gibson  
Joe Mancini  
Scott Rainbow 
Chad Robertson  
Sam Ziebarth 
Peter Telford 
Rocco Mancini 
Jake Courtman 
Sam Nugent 
James Williamson 
Ray Marx 
Ben Wiese 
 

Team Phillips  
PC: Richard Phillips  
VPC: John Ward  
Tony Cox  
Craig Lander 
Karen Phillips  
Maryanne Dawson 
Edwina Surch 
Scott Blackstone  
Kit Carter  
Kerry Glover  
Aimee Crawford  
Imogen O’Donnell  
Keira Parr  
Jamie Barnes  
Maddi Short  
Noel Messer 

Team De Paula  
PC: Riley Palmer 
PC: Sebastien De Paula  
VPC: Drew Plamer   
Monique Gardiner  
Dianne Hayes  
Vickie Starr 
Luka Pemberton  
Ryder Crawford  
Lachlan Hayes  
Abbie Gardiner 
Andrew Cullity  
Jim Goldston  
 

Team Allan 
PC:  Peter Allan  
VPC: Mark Schreiber 
Harry Budd  
Jake Edgar  
Jaye Featherby  
Ryan Murray 
Chelsea Crofts  
Savannah Davis  
Dempsey Zanelli  
Cecily Messer  
Marty Kuerschner 
Flynn Smeaton 
Lachlan Maltman 
Zeb Gorman 
Tim Matters 

Team Waddell  
PC: James Mulheran  
VPC: James Crowley  
Jacob Brennan  
Alice McMillian  
Isaac Waddell  
Mischa Battisson  
Alana Wulf 
Shasta Wulf  
Oceah Wulf 
Hana Cooke 
Sofie Hayes  
Jayda Allen  
Charlie Dolan 
Jayden Bradley 
Debby Mulheran  
Zoe McKenzie 

Team Long 
PC: Brian Long  
VPC: Owen Small  
Peter Dale  
David Grant 
Matt McGill  
Travis Perugini  
Rene Strijdom  
Matthew Eterovic 
Steven Sturgess 
Daniel Quilty  
Liam Eterovic 
Frankie Macskimin  
Mick Bryan  
Noah Quilty 
 

Team Di Ianni 
PC: Aaron Di Ianni  
VPC: Justin Pettett  
Charlie Ninnes  
Ben Claydon  
Ben Allsopp 
Lance Di Ianni  
Sean Pettett  
Harry Pettett  
Denise Mueller 
Daniel Bray  
Elliott Chapman  
Adam Van Der Helm  
Darci Crittendell  
Maya Uylangco  
Summer Van Der Helm  
Graeme Wheeler  
Rhonda Wheeler  
  

Team Jeffcoat 
PC: Geoff Jeffcoat  
VPC: Saxon Jeffcoat  
VPC: Alaina Schmidt  
Keith Fullerton  
Amy Walker  
Olivia Light  
Em-Jay Jeffcoat  
Teagan Jeffcoat  
Millie Philbrook  
Ava Sheerin  
Kirsty Mitchell 
Tony Wickham 
Phil Hall 
Angus Hall   
 
 
 
 
 
Team Hourn 
PC: Lyn Hourn  
VPC: Peter Hourn  
Trevor Allsopp 
Martin Frost 
Paul Nijhof 
Lee Summers 
Sue Walsh 
Josh Sclater 
Stephen Carroll 
Bronte Summers 
Claire Jones 
Niamh Wall 
Xanthe Whittome 
Colin Heinicke  
 
  

Team McGregor  
PC: Rob McGregor  
VPC: Rob Jenkins  
Samantha Bruton 
Simon Drehlich  
Matt McGregor   
Caitlin Niven 
Nathan Rosevear 
John Field  
Byron Jones  
Susie Piva  
Will Piva 
Manni Battisson 
Zack Gurry 
John Lester 
  
Active Reserve  
Jill Hamilton  
Cleveland Maltman  
Ross Pike  
Jude Allsopp 
David Orchard  
 
 
Radio Reserves 
Kerry Glover  
John Lester 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Team McLean  
PC: David McLean  
VPC: Amanda Janssen  
Kirralee Barnard  
Craig Hunter-Smith 
Isaac Holahan   
Emma O’Loan  
Jay Pashley  
Stephanie Thatcher  
Aaron Barnard  
Allan Davidson  
Heath Chalan 
Amelia Thatcher 
Warwick Henderson 
Scarlett Bright 
 
Casual Floaters & JAC 
Water Safety  
Jenny Bowers 
Luke Bowers  
Brook Hagan  
Grace Ramsay  
Anne Chamberlain  
Chris Giles  
Scott Hamilton  
Tim Jones  
Ben Marsden  
Brian Goulding 
Rodney Taylor  
Nat Jones  
Nick Bessell-Browne 
Tayla Baillie 
Troy Savege  
 

Team Smith  
PC: Tyee Smith  
VPC: Ash Davey   
Cath Brierley  
Nicole Brown 
Lilly Herron  
Jazmin-lea Rice  
Charlotte Davey 
Will Davey  
Lily Rice 
Shirley Davidson  
Natasha McCann 
Lucy McCann 
Kortnei Trask 
 
  
 
Julia Savege  
Megan Slater  
Steve De Laurence  
Lachlan Maltman 
David Parr 
Shayne Lee 
Andrew Fellow 
Gemma Keogh 





  
I would like to say what an outstanding accomplishment in all aspects this season has been. 
Awarded Queensland Club of the year 2021, Buhk Wilkes winners for the 16th time in the 36-year 
history of this award, and after many years of dedication from the club Trainers, Patrol Captains, and 
all associated with the movement, we progressed to 12 patrolling teams. We welcomed 
approximately 30+ new patrolling members across various awards to our Club, which characterises 
the substance of Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club.  
  
 A season that started with normal weather conditions allowing us to initiate all our practices in the 
usual manner whilst appreciating relatively good weather and calm oceans, quickly turned into 
what could be considered one of the most turbulent weather seasons, with possibly the most beach 
closures seen for some time. Nevertheless, in true Marcoola spirit, we turned up weekend after 
weekend patrolling the beaches as usual. The team morale, in my opinion this season, was at an all-
time high. The larger teams with a mix of younger and older members, more activities, roving 
patrols, weather permitting, and new people, new friends, contributed to this. The teams did not 
subside with the inclement weather as all members were dedicated, willing and conscientious 
about turning up to monitor the beaches with their patrolling teams and friends to ensure that our 
goal in lifesaving, obtaining zero drownings between the flags at Marcoola beach, was a success. 
For that, I thank every one of you for your dedication, passion, and love of volunteer surf lifesaving. 
  
As Club Captain, I have the task of conducting the champion patrol inspections which I thoroughly 
enjoy. I get to associate with a group of fine people in an educational manner, with a lot of joking 
around and camaraderie. This season’s inspections were above average as you would expect for 
Marcoola patrols, with all teams more than willing to participate even Aaron Di Ianni, interacting and 
learning how to become better lifesavers, and to my astonishment, very little argument from David 
McLean this year, which kind of threw me off. I would like to say a big thank you, to all the teams that 
participated in these activities, and hope that you gained some new skills, refreshed your learning, 
and have had a great experience in doing so. 
  
Following on from these inspections, I will make special mention of the Branch lifesaving Buhk 
Wilkes inspections, that were conducted at Marcoola this season. Three in total, and no surprise to 
me, all our inspections were at an extremely high standard as follows: 
 
Inspection 1 Team Jeffcoat 360/360, Inspection 2 Team Allan 358/360, Inspection 3 Team Ward 
355/360. As you can see, the dedication at Marcoola not only to pursue this lifesaving excellence 
award, but to serve our community and our swimmers with the best. This holds Marcoola Surf Life 
Saving Club in high regard within our Sunshine Coast Branch, and Surf Lifesaving Queensland, as a 
leader in lifesaving. Well done. 
  
Club Championships: 
This year was an action-packed fun event with the most attendees I believe in the last several years. 
The day was full of fun, joking around and a little bit of competitive nature OR a lot, Nathan, which 
was great to see. Some of the feedback from the participants saying that it was one of the best days 
they have had for some time, and there should be more of it, to which I would fully agree.  
Congratulations to the testosterone patrol (SORRY Sammy) dominators again this year. It provides 
us with a benchmark next year, and to look for ways to take them out, well done. 
   
Although every single person in Marcoola is equal and most worthy of acknowledgment, I would like 
to make a special mention of a certain group of people, from the inner structure of this club, and 
who not only make me look good but conduct a vital role with the operations. 
  
Firstly, in acknowledgment and appreciation of our previous Club Captain Rob Jenkins, for his 
dedication to conducting the role before myself, a job well done. And still in a leadership role as Vice-
Captain of the McGregor patrol, always in attendance for every patrol, a massive presence in junior 
activities, and at every event, offering his assistance and guidance. Thank you, Rob. 
  
 



President: Peter Hourn. 
Showing leadership and trust in the appointed officers, working under his Presidency, and always 
willing to give assistance, guidance, and appreciation where required. Thank you. 
  
Administration: Amanda and Alana. 
On the departure of Lyn Mathison, these are my two saviors. As always making me and my role as 
Club Captain as easy as possible, doing pretty much everything for me without any form of 
resistance. I couldn’t do it without these two. So, a massive thank you and suck up, as I need you 
again next season. Thank you. 
  
Vice Club Captain: Riley Palmer. 
A highly respected intelligent fine young man, who was a real asset to have with us. His knowledge, 
experience, and great member/people skills, who has moved on to a future in Tasmania with his 
lovely girlfriend, and I wish him all the best. He will be sorely missed. Thank you. 
  
CTO and skills maintenance: Ben Allsopp and Alaina Schmidt. 
With much appreciation, Ben in his kindness filled the gap this season by taking over the CTO role, 
dealing with all training activities, showing up to all the bronze squads, all the super exciting 
meetings at Branch, and filling a much-needed void. Alaina Schmidt as our right-hand woman 
involved in every skills maintenance process. Thank you both. 
  
All the officers as named: Led by our Director of Operations, Justin Pettett. 
Simon Drehlich, Marty Frost, Noel Messer, Sammy Bruton, Isaac Holahan, Alaina Schmidt, and 
Shayne Lee, thank you all for your dedication and for ensuring that our gear and equipment is up to 
100% spec to provide the services. Thank you. 
  
Our valued Patrol and Vice Patrol captains: Peter Ward, Mark Humphris, Rob McGregor, Rob Jenkins, 
Aaron Di Ianni, Justin Pettett, Richard Phillips, John Ward, Brian Long, Owen Small, Peter Allan, Mark 
Schreiber/Harry Budd, David McLean, Amanda Janssen, Tyee Smith, Ashley Davey, Sebastien De 
Paula/Riley Palmer, Drew Palmer, Jim Mullheran, James Crowley, Geoff Jeffcoat, Alaina 
Schmidt/Saxon Jeffcoat, Lyn Hourn, Peter Hourn. To every one of you, I say a very big thank you for 
your time and dedication, in leading your teams within Marcoola Surf Lifesaving Club, and even 
more for attending our 3-hour meetings. 
  
On patrol captains, I would like to make a special mention of this year’s Patrol Champion Team, 
Team Smith. I had the pleasure of training Tyee as an SRC some years ago and to watch him grow 
into a dedicated young man and become a Patrol Captain holding every award within surf lifesaving 
is most impressive. Congratulations on a job well done to Tyee Smith and team. 
  
Finally, I would like to acknowledge and thank our Life Members for all their years of dedication and 
hard work laying this great platform for Marcoola Surf Club, Thank you. 
  
In conclusion, I would like to take this opportunity to thank Marcoola Surf Club and all its members 
for giving me this opportunity to take on the role of Director of Lifesaving/Club Captain, this year. For 
me, it is an honor and a privilege that I hold very dear. I’m looking forward to working with every one 
of you again next season to take Marcoola Surf Club to new heights, and as Tiff once said: “See you 
on the beach this Summer”. 
  
Thank you. 
  
 



Both Bill Buhk and Fred Wilkes, in whose name the Trophy is dedicated, 
placed great emphasis on the standard of our grass roots responsibility in 
all aspects of surf lifesaving, not just for a few months of the season, but for 
the entire patrolling period. The Trophy is presented annually to the 
Sunshine Coast Club that meets the criteria and highest standard of 
proficiency both in the Club house and on the beach that these men 
greatly respected and firmly upheld during their time of service. 

1985/1986 Inaugural 1st   2003/2004  -  
1986/1987   1st     2004/2005  - 
1987/1988   -  2005/2006  3rd  
1988/1989   -  2006/2007  2nd  
1989/1990   1st  2007/2008  5th  
1990/1991   1st   2008/2009  2nd  
1991/1992   1st  2009/2010  1st  
1992/1993   3rd  2010/2011  1st   
1993/1994   -  2011/2012  1st  
1994/1995   2nd  2012/2013  2nd  
1995/1996   -  2013/2014  - 
1996/1997   2nd  2014/2015  1st  
1997/1998   2nd  2015/2016  1st  
1998/1999   -  2016/2017  1st  
1999/2000   1st  2017/2018  1st  
2000/2001   1st   2018/2019  1st  
2001/2002   2nd  2019/2020  4th  
2002/2003   3rd  2020/2021  1st   
   
  
 



Last Name First Name 
Club Patrol 

Hours 
Training & 
Assessing 

JAC Coaching, 
Water Safety & 

Support 

SLSQ 
Operations 

Support 

Patrol 
Other 
Clubs 

Total 

Allan Peter 57         57 

Allen Jayda 21   23     44 

Allsopp Ben 78 42       120 

Allsopp Jude 23 11 7     41 

Allsopp Trevor 77   37     114 

Baillie Tayla 16         16 

Barnard Aaron 21   4     25 

Barnard Kirralee 43         43 

Barnard Kurt 5         5 

Barnes Jamie 47         47 

Battisson Manni 16   6     22 

Battisson Mischa 90   19     109 

Bessell-Browne Nick     11     11 

Blackstone Scott 51         51 

Bowers Luke 5         5 

Bradley Jayden 24         24 

Bray Daniel 39         39 

Brealey Robert 36         36 

Brennan Jacob 44         44 

Brierley Cathy 46   7     53 

Bright Scarlett 49   6     55 

Brown Nicole 47         47 

Bruton Samantha 51   3     54 

Bruton Vaughan     17     17 

Bryan Michael 9         9 

Budd Harry 57         57 

Cahalan Heath 11         11 

Carroll  Stephen 11         11 

Carter Christopher 45         45 

Chadwick Lawrance 12         12 

Chamberlain Anne 5   20     25 

Chapman Elliott 40   6     46 

Chapman Helen     18     18 

Chapman Mark     13     13 

Claydon Benjamin 25         25 

Colley Lou 13         13 

Colley Val 61         61 

Cooke Hana 91   15     106 

Courtman Jake 35   3     38 

Cox Anthony 46         46 

Crawford Aimee 51   3     54 

Crawford Ryder 67   7     74 

Crittendell Darci 33   14     47 



Last Name First Name Club Patrol 
Hours 

Training & 
Assessing 

JAC Coaching, 
Water Safety & 

Support 

SLSQ 
Operations 

Support 

Patrol 
Other 
Clubs 

Total 

Crofts Chelsea 18         18 

Crowley James 41       51 92 

Cullity Andrew 40   47     87 

Dale Peter 56         56 

Davey Ashley 49   10     59 

Davey Charlotte 42       27 69 

Davey Will 46         46 

Davidson Allan 52     130   182 

Davidson Shirley 64         64 

Davis Savannah 16         16 

Dawson Maryanne 38   6     44 

De Paula Sebastien 26 34   54   114 

De Laurence Stephen 10         10 

Di Ianni Aaron 62         62 

Di Ianni Lance 26         26 

Dolan Charlie 26         26 

Drehlich Sharna     7     7 

Drehlich Simon 69   19     88 

Edgar Jake 28         28 

Egan Murray     15     15 

Elliott Jordan 4         4 

Eterovic Liam 32         32 

Eterovic Matthew 28         28 

Featherby Jaye 3         3 

Fellows Andrew     28     28 

Field John 26         26 

Frost Martin 50   4     54 

Fullerton Keith 43         43 

Gardiner Abbie 58   56     114 

Gardiner Monique 53 4 25     82 

Gibson Anthony 36         36 

Giles Chris     36     36 

Giles Fatima     30     30 

Glover Kerry 47         47 

Goldston James 69         69 

Gorman Zeb 32         32 

Goulding Brian       22 4 26 

Grant David 25         25 

Gurry Zack 31   5     36 

Hagan Brook 5         5 

Hall Angus 43         43 

Hall Phillip 61         61 

Hamer Ashton 7         7 

Hamilton Jill 5 59      64 

Hamilton Scott     13     13 



Last Name First Name Club Patrol 
Hours 

Training & 
Assessing 

JAC Coaching, 
Water Safety & 

Support 

SLSQ 
Operations 

Support 

Patrol 
Other 
Clubs 

Total 

Hayes Dianne 50         50 

Hayes Lachlan 43         43 

Hayes Sofie 42         42 

Heinicke Colin 46         46 

Henderson Warwick 32         32 

Herron Lilly 108   15     123 

Hickey Robert     15     15 

Higgins Peter   3       3 

Holahan Emma     6     6 

Holahan Isaac 37   3     40 

Hourn Lyn 56         56 

Hourn Peter 67         67 

Houston Bianca 10   1     11 

Houston Hailey 10   1     11 

Humphris Mark 56         56 

Hunter-Smith Craig 45         45 

Janssen Amanda 36   49     85 

Jeffcoat Em-jay 73 2 28     103 

Jeffcoat Geoffrey 93 87 3     183 

Jeffcoat Saxon 67 40 7     114 

Jeffcoat Teagan 66   47     113 

Jenkins Robert 61 14 27     102 

Jones Byron 5         5 

Jones Claire 28   16     44 

Jones Natalie     6     6 

Jones Tim     13     13 

Keogh Gemma 5   8     13 

Kuerschner Marty 10         10 

Lander Craig 46   13     59 

Lee Shayne 38         38 

Lester John 36         36 

Light Olivia 42         42 

Long Brian 62     32   94 

Macskimin Frances 70         70 

Maltman Cleveland 10       74 84 

Maltman Lachlan 46       52 98 

Mancini Joe 62         62 

Mancini Rocco 62         62 

Marsden Ben     10     10 

Marx Raymond 31         31 

Matters Tim 26         26 

McCann Lucy 27         27 

McCann Natasha 75 20 14   57 166 

McGill Matthew 30         30 

McGregor Matthew 46     46 



Last Name First Name Club Patrol 
Hours 

Training & 
Assessing 

JAC Coaching, 
Water Safety & 

Support 

SLSQ 
Operations 

Support 

Patrol 
Other 
Clubs 

Total 

McGregor Robert 46 3 2   51 

McKenzie Zoe 48         48 

McLean David 51 49 3 75   178 

McMillan Alice 29         29 

Messer Cecily 33         33 

Messer Noel 72         72 

Mitchell Kirsty 29         29 

Mueller Denise 53         53 

Mulheran Debby 61         61 

Mulheran James 51   8     59 

Murray Ryan 41         41 

Nijhof Paul 37         37 

Ninnes Charlie 41         41 

Nugent Lisa    21     21 

Nugent Sam 72   21     93 

O'Donnell Imogen 38   12     50 

Oliver Anna     31     31 

O'Loan Emma 13   5     18 

Palmer Drew 46         46 

Palmer Riley 31 31     20 82 

Parr Keira 43   9     52 

Pashley Jay 39         39 

Patron Peter     10     10 

Pemberton Luka 94   23     117 

Perugini Travis 23         23 

Pettett Harry 26   2     28 

Pettett Justin 58 7 35     100 

Pettett Sean 25   6     31 

Phillbrook Millie 20         20 

Phillips Karen 57   2     59 

Phillips Richard 55  11 47     113 

Piva Susie 26         26 

Piva Will 31         31 

Quilty Daniel 56   21     77 

Quilty Jess     20     20 

Quilty Noah 60   20     80 

Rainbow Scott 41   12     53 

Ramsay Liz 5         5 

Read Kate     6     6 

Rice Jazmin-lea 32       22 54 

Rice Lily 19   6   11 36 

Robertson Chad 35     7 78 120 

Rosevear Nathan 47   3     50 

Savege Julia 5   6     11 

Savege Troy 5   7     12 



Last Name First Name Club Patrol 
Hours 

Training & 
Assessing 

JAC Coaching, 
Water Safety & 

Support 

SLSQ 
Operations 

Support 

Patrol 
Other 
Clubs 

Total 

Schmidt Alaina 106 68 17     191 

Schreiber Mark 41         41 

Sclater Josh 10         10 

Sheerin Ava 57   10     67 

Short Madeline 38   12     50 

Short Michael     24     24 

Slater Megan     21     21 

Small Owen 67   15     82 

Smeaton Flynn 31         31 

Smith Tyee 57         57 

Starr Vickie 32       83 115 

Strijdom Rene 15         15 

Sturgess Steven 48   16     64 

Summers Bronte 42   11     53 

Summers Lee 47   10     57 

Surch Edwina 34         34 

Taylor Rodney     8     8 

Telford Peter 26         26 

Thatcher Amelia 75   17     92 

Thatcher Stephanie 40   17     57 

Trask Kortnei 47         47 

Uylangco Maya 37   16     53 

Van Der Helm Adam 15         15 

Van Der Helm Summer 6         6 

Vos Amelie 15         15 

Waddell Isaac 46         46 

Walker Amy 29         29 

Wall Niamh 51   10     61 

Walsh Sue 43         43 

Ward John 50 24      74 

Ward Peter 41         41 

Wheeler Graeme 28         28 

Wheeler Rhonda 33         33 

Whittle David 21         21 

Whittome Xanthe 44   10     54 

Wickham Tony 68   3     71 

Wiese Ben 43         43 

Williamson James 32   6     38 

Wulf Alana 18 2        20 

Wulf Oceah 23   18     41 

Wulf Shasta 25 23 5     53 

Zanelli Dempsey 21         21 

Ziebarth Sam 10       34 44 



Total Hours  Last Name First Name 
191 Schmidt Alaina 

183 Jeffcoat Geoff 

182 Davidson Allan 

178 Mclean Dave 

166 McCann Natasha 

123 Herron Lilly 

120 Robertson Chad 

120 Allsopp Ben 

117 Pemberton Luka 

115 Starr Vickie 

114 De Paula Sebastien 

114 Gardiner Abbie 

114 Jeffcoat Saxon 

114 Allsopp Trevor 

113 Phillips Richard 

113 Jeffcoat Teagan 

109 Battisson Mischa 

106 Cooke Hana 

103 Jeffcoat Em-Jay 

102 Jenkins Rob 

100 Pettett Justin 

 

 

The National Medal was established by the  
Commonwealth of Australia in 1975 as one  
of the original elements of the distinctive  
Australian system of honours and awards.  
The medal recognises long service in  
organistations that protect life and  
property at some risk to their members.  
The National Medal is avilable to Surf Life  
Saving Australia volunteers and  
employees who have eligible and  
proficent service with a minimum of 30  
hours each year for a minimum period of  
15 years. 
 
Congratulations to the following long serving members that were recognised for their 
contribution to Marcoola SLSC and Surf Life Saving with an SLSA National Medal: 
Mark Schreiber, Robert McGregor, Aaron Di Ianni & Ross Pike. 
 
Congrautlations also to the following long serving members who received another 10 years of 
servce National Medal Clasp: Brian Goulding, Mark Humphris, David McLean & Peter Ward. 



 

What a super 21-22 surf lifesaving season. 
  
I would like to take this opportunity to give you an outline of our season within the training 
department at Marcoola Surf Life Saving Club, and give special mention of the processes that 
we engaged this year within the education section, a very different and wide-ranging variable in 
our training management team which I believe has given us an advantage and an edge and 
what I think is an advancement in our training practices at Marcoola. 
  
Initially led by Monique Gardiner who brought to the table advancement and integration of 
modern practices and techniques such as the way we conduct our skills maintenance online, 
the application of our assessor App and the way we liaise with our members within the 
education sector. In a way, it guided/forced us “old-school people” to get up with the times, 
which is and has been greatly appreciated. It has now laid the platform for us to progress into 
the modern era of our training management, and the way we deliver it to our members and our 
team. 
  
 I would like to congratulate and commend the training team as a collective group. What 
ensued in the early part of the season was the training team pulling together, building a team 
environment that involved everybody interacting, showing their passion and dedication to our 
methodologies behind what we would like to achieve within lifesaving and our member 
education sector. I would say this season was a much larger group of trainers, assessors, 
probationary trainers and water safety. The collective team bonded together striving for not only 
camaraderie and friendship, but excellent delivery of education.  
 
There were four or five educational meetings with the likes of Sebastien De Paula and his 
expansive knowledge of first aid and ART and the usual regulars such as David McLean, Richard 
Phillips, John Ward, Jill Hamilton, and newbie legend Alaina Schmidt, all adding to the fabric of 
this amazing club. 
 
Meetings were held via zoom and in person which Jill could not attend once because she had 
Covid, and then David McLean who seems to get Covid via zoom? Our meetings were regular 
and every trainer had the opportunity to inject themselves within the training team, to develop 
it into what it is today training huge numbers of new members which to me is an outstanding 
achievement and I am so pleased to be a part of it. 
  
Around the middle part of the season, we had a fantastic injection with Ben Allsopp former Club 
Captain, stepping into the role of CTO and guiding us through many branch meetings, 
interacting with all training course processes, attending all the bronze squad trainer’s meetings 
and 25 skills maintenance sessions with great delight. Legend. 
  
Overall, the feedback from most participants this season was that the training levels at Marcoola 
were outstanding, fun, and enjoyable which was awesome to hear. 
 
I would like to thank the below members of our training team in somewhat of an order, 
Assessors, trainers, proby trainers and water safety; Jill Hamilton, Riley Palmer, Geoff Jeffcoat, 
Sebastien De Paula, Amanda Janssen, David Mclean, John Ward, Alaina Schmidt, Richard 
Phillips, Natasha McCann, Isaac Holahan, Justin Pettett, Shasta Wulf, Saxon Jeffcoat, Em-Jay 
Jeffcoat and many other fantastic members assisting with water safety. What a team. 
  
In finishing I hope that you as members have thoroughly enjoyed the training this season, led 
by a fantastic team, and on behalf of our team we look forward to serving you again next 
season. Thank you very much. 



Advanced Resuscitation Techniques
Mischa Battisson, David McLean
Christopher Carter, John Ward
Rhonda Wheeler, Hana Cooke

James Mulheran, Simon Drehlich
Alana Wulf, Shasta Wulf

Alaina Schmidt, Anthony Wickham
Keith Fullerton, James Crowley

Denise Mueller

Age Manager Course

Owen Small
Helen Chapman
Nicola Hamilton
Vaughan Bruton
Shea Cattermoul

Anna Oliver
Rochelle McMahon




First Aid
Trevor Allsopp, Brian Goulding

David McLean, Peter Allan
Judith Allsopp, Nicole Brown

Christopher Carter, Ashley Davey
Amanda Janssen, Susan Walsh

Lachlan Maltman, Matthew McGregor
Lee Summers, Craig Hunter-Smith

John Ward, Travis Perugini
Rhonda Wheeler, Hana Cooke
Andrew Palmer, Kerry Glover
Tyee Smith, James Mulheran

Debby Mulheran, Jamie Barnes
Nathan Rosevear, Daniel Quilty

Shasta Wulf, Oceah Wulf
Teagan Jeffcoat, Madeline Short

Bronte Summers, Abbie Gardiner
Monique Gardiner, Jay Pashley

Stephanie Thatcher, Amelia Thatcher 
 Natasha McCann, Sharna Drehlich

Simon Drehlich, Raymond Marx
Alaina Schmidt, Paul Nijhof

Savannah Davis,  Anthony Wickham
Keith Fullerton, Anne Chamberlain

Denise Mueller, Kortnei Trask
Jordan Elliott

IRB Crew

Hana Cooke,  Jacob Brennan
Em-jay Jeffcoat, Luka Pemberton

Kirsty Mitchell

Observers Award
Karen Phillips, Helen Chapman 

Shea Cattermoul, Robert Brealey
Rochelle McMahon, Anna Oliver 

Radio Operator

Karen Phillips, Hana  Cooke
Andrew Cullity, Robert Brealey

AWARDSAWARDSAWARDS
GAINEDGAINEDGAINED
2021/222021/222021/22



Bronze Medallion
Em-jay Jeffcoat, Ashton Hamer

Sean Pettett, Zoe McKenzie
Luka Pemberton, Sofie Hayes

Gemma Keogh, Maryanne Dawson
Anthony Wickham, Edwina Surch

Charlie Dolan, Jayden Bradley
Flynn Smeaton, Marty Kuerschner

Andrew Fellows, Joshua Sclater
Stephen Carroll, Peter Telford
Denise Mueller, Caitlin Niven

Kirsty Mitchell, Heath Cahalan
Kortnei Trask, Jordan Elliott

Trevor Allsopp, Brian Goulding
David McLean, Peter Allan

Judith Allsopp, Nicole Brown
Christopher Carter, Ashley Davey
Amanda Janssen, Susan Walsh

Lachlan Maltman, Matthew McGregor
Lee Summers, Howard Hunter-Smith

John Ward, Travis Perugini
Rhonda Wheeler, Hana Cooke
Andrew Palmer, Kerry Glover
Tyee Smith, James Mulheran

Debby Mulheran, Jamie Barnes
Nathan Rosevear, Teagan Jeffcoat,

Shasta Wulf, Oceah Wulf
Madeline Short, Bronte 

Summers, Abbie Gardiner
Monique Gardiner, Jay Pashley

Stephanie Thatcher, Amelia Thatcher
Sharna Drehlich, Simon Drehlich
Raymond Marx, Alaina Schmidt

Paul Nijhof, Savannah Davis
Anthony Wickham, Keith Fullerton
Anne Chamberlain, Denise Mueller

Kortnei Trask, Jordan Elliott

Resusciation

Surf Rescue Certificate

Noah Quilty, Warwick Henderson
Xanthe Whittome, Samuel Nugent
Madeline Short, Bronte Summers

James Williamson, Niamh Wall
Lucinda McCann, Scarlett Bright

Jake Courtman, Zack Gurry

Silver Medallion IRB Driver
Isaac Holahan, Steven Sturgess
Daniel Quilty, Alaina Schmidt

Paul Nijhof, James Crowley



Silver Medallion Aquatic
Rescue

Riley Palmer 

Silver Medallion Beach
Management
Hana Cooke

Anthony Wickham

QLD SSV operator Induction

Alana Wulf
Steve Sturgess

Gold Medallion 
Sebastien De Paula





 
Before the season kicked off the Youth began bonding, team building and getting back 
together. For the month of August 2021, the Youth fundraised at Grill’d Sunshine Plaza for 
their Local Matters token jar. Marcoola Youth won, which means we scored $300 for our 
Youth. Great way to begin the season. 

 
Although we had a different patrolling season during 21/22, we still managed to begin the 
season ok with the usual Youth Skills Maintenance held on 11 September 2021. We had a 
great turnout with a large number of Youth up skilled and ready to patrol. As always, the 
biggest thank you to Geoff Jeffcoat and Riley Palmer for providing this Skills Maintenance for 
us. 

 
We increased our Youth members again throughout this season, with a MASSIVE shout out to 
our Most Popular Member Award winner and our beloved JAC, Amanda Janssen and her 
amazing JAC team for helping prepare our Youth to be rescue ready. We have had a lot of our 
Nippers graduate and continue their lifesaving journey gaining their Surf Rescue Certificate, 
whilst our current SRCs extended on their skills, becoming Bronze Medallion holders 
providing vigilance and service on Marcoola Beach. A big shout out to Niamh Wall and Sam 
Nugent, who were this season’s Nipper captains. During the season the Youth also completed 
further up- skilling courses including Advanced Resuscitation Techniques; IRB crew and First 
Aid, which wouldn’t have been possible without Geoff Jeffcoat and Sebastien De Paula 
dedicating their time to train our members. It’s been very exciting watching our Youth gaining 
more awards and continuing to utilise these awards on our patrols. A massive thank you to 
our Chief Training Officer, Ben Allsopp; Lead Trainer, Geoff Jeffcoat; Assessor Jill Hamilton; the 
ever-reliable paperwork administrators, Amanda Janssen and Alana Wulf and the very 
knowledgeable trainer’s David McLean and Sebastien De Paula. A huge thank you to the rest 
of the training team, who also share their knowledge, skills and time for the big numbers of 
new members and large training calendar throughout the season. 

 
We had 2 Youth Patrols this season, with a great turnout of Youth members getting together 
under the leadership of our 2 Patrol Captains, Geoff Jeffcoat and Riley Palmer to do training 
activities, run-swim-runs, while keeping the community safe. A special mention to Brook 
Hagan for also making a guest appearance to patrol with the Youth. Thank you to all the 
Youth who got together to attend these patrols. 

 
We had a number of Monthly Friday Night Movie Nights at the club, with market food and a 
candy bar to top it off. The club hangouts are a great way for the Youth to hang out, 
supervised in a safe place. 

 
On 14 May 2022, we finished off the season with a bang and saw our largest Youth group of 21, 
attending the Sunshine Coast Branch Life Saving Youth Ball at the Banana Bender Pub. 
What a fantastic way for our legendary Youth to finish off the season, dressing up and 
celebrating with the other clubs in the Sunshine Coast Branch. A special thank you to our 
chaperones, Cheryl Rice and Geoff Jeffcoat for their time also. 

 
“Marcoola Than You” OzTag Team continued this season at Maroochydore Rugby League 
Club and the team enjoyed getting together for some exercise and fun. The Youth have 
showed enthusiasm and bonding in a fun environment – I believe this is a great activity for 
our Youth, getting everyone together once a week. Looking forward to seeing the new Team 
join the field in the spring season. 

 
This season we unfortunately had to cancel the Annual Australia Day Youth Surf Comp and 
with many closed beaches and unsafe conditions for the majority of the remainder of the 
season, we were unable to hold a Youth Surf Comp this season. Stay tuned for the Annual 



Event’s return in the 22/23 Season. 

The Youth volunteered at fundraising events throughout the season, which included a bright 
and early 4:15am start at the Ironman 70.3 at Mooloolaba. We also volunteered at the Noosa Tri 
and again for the Mooloolaba Tri. Lots of early starts, but we accomplished some great 
fundraising. We also had the opportunity to do a Surfboard raffle at the Club, helping the 
Youth raise funds required to boost their program, activities and allow them to attend 
lifesaving camps during the Season. 
Thank you to all the Youth who volunteered their time and also a huge thank you goes to Di 
Hayes, Cheryl Rice and Geoff Jeffcoat, for always giving up their time to volunteer for the 
Youth. 

 
Development camp opportunities this Season began with Camp Commando Youth 
Development Camp being postponed until July 2022 at Sunshine Coast Recreation Centre, 
Currimundi. Our attendees will be Teagan Jeffcoat; Noah Quilty; Amelia Thatcher; Darci 
Crittendell; Maya Uylangco; Abbie Gardiner, and Xanthe Whittome. The participants will learn 
team building skills, the importance of communication and to make new friends from other 
clubs. 

Our Youth Surf Sports competitors participated in numerous Life Saving carnivals. We had a 
new gun U15s Team compete in the State Surf Rescue Competition held in Bundaberg. 
Congratulations to our U15s Patrol Competition Team Teagan Jeffcoat; Darci Crittendell, Maya 
Uylangco, and Sam Nugent. Well done team for battling it out with other Queensland Clubs 
putting their lifesaving skills to the test. Thank you for your super efforts in representing 
Marcoola SLSC. A huge thank you as always, goes to their Coach Joey Goulding for all his time 
and efforts in training the team. A special thank you to Denis Mathison, our legendary official. I 
would like to give thanks to the Team Manager, Cathy Brierley who is always in attendance at 
these carnivals to support our competitors. Darci Crittendell had another big season of 
competition and also attended Aussies this year representing Marcoola in the U15 Surf Race. A 
special mention to our Youth who attended the Nipper carnivals and helped support our 
Nippers with encouragement and water safety throughout the competitions. Well done to all 
of our Youth competitors on all of your competitive achievements this season. 

 
I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude and give a massive thank you to 
Geoff and Em-Jay Jeffcoat who have been my right-hand people, supporting me on every 
event and stage of the season’s activities. Your help is invaluable, and I appreciate you more 
than you know. A huge thank you also goes to Amanda Janssen and Alana Wulf, for all things 
administration, doing many behind the scenes tasks. Thank you for all of your help in making 
those aspects of my job easy for me. 

 
The Youth have spent the season bonding, team building, promoting positive member 
morale, all whilst providing a safe, fun and encouraging environment to develop their 
lifesaving skills and help our community by keeping Marcoola beach safe. So, a HUGE thanks 
to our Youth for their contribution to our surf club and watching over the community this 
season, helping to provide information, education and keeping our beach safe. A special 
thank you to all of Our Youth's parents, for bringing your Youth Members along to patrols and 
all of our events this season. 

 
 

 See you back on the beach for the 22/23 Season. Go Team Marcoola! 





Category TOTAL Male Female 
Probationary 3 0 3 

Junior Activity Member (5-13 years) 250 139 111 
Cadet Member (13-15 years) 20 8 12 

Active (15-18 years) 41 23 18 
Active (18 years and over) 111 74 37 

Award Member 24 16 8 
Reserve Active 2 1 1 
Long Service 3 3 0 

Associate 237 98 139 
Life Member 23 19 4 

General 0 0 0 
Honorary 3 2 1 

TOTAL 717 383 334 

 11/12 12/13 13/14 14/15 15/16 16/17 17/18 18/19 19/20 20/21 21/22 

Probationary  2 1 3 1 2 2 1 2 3 2 3 

Junior Activities Member  130 116 84 106 113 103 124 165 185 214 250 

Cadet Member (13-15 years) 21 37 23 16 13 12 8 19 28 23 20 

Junior Active Member (15-18 years) 23 18 18 18 33 21 22 14 17 24 41 

Active Senior (18 years +) 65 73 75 79 86 71 62 79 96 107 111 

Award  42 37 28 27 34 25 25 25 27 23 24 

Reserve Active  7 6 5 5 6 5 4 4 2 3 2 

Long Service  2 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 3 3 

Past Active 5 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 2 0 1 

Associate  141 136 110 116 113 114 136 168 194 213 237 

Life Member  20 22 21 20 20 21 22 22 24 23 23 

General 0 0 0 0 0 1 2 2 0 2 0 

Honorary  5 6 6 6 6 7 4 4 4 3 3 

Total Active Membership 158 171 149 145 172 134 121 142 171 183 201 

Total Other Membership  34 30 31 28 31 32 31 31 28 28 26 

TOTAL MEMBERSHIP  463 453 374 395 429 383 413 508 583 640 717 
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Awards of Excellence 2021/2022
Lifesaving Awards: Cadet Lifesaver of the Year (U15) – Amelia Thatcher

Junior Lifesaver of the Year (U18) – Luka Pemberton
Lifesaver of the Year (18+) – Alaina Schmidt
Radio Operators Award – Phil & Angus Hall

Club Excellence 
Awards:

Volunteer of the Year – Andrew Cullity
Karyn Buckley “Vigilance & Service” – Richard Phillips 

Meritorious Award for Club Service – Noel Messer
Cathy White “Most Popular” – Amanda Janssen

Stirrers Award – David McLean

Club Champions:
Master Male Champion – Simon Drehlich & 

Nathan Rosevear 
Master Female Champion – Hana Cooke
Open Male Champion - Matt McGregor 

Junior Male Champion – Will Piva
Junior Female Champion – 

Charlotte Davey & Em-Jay Jeffcoat
Cadet Female Champion – Teagan JeffcoatClub Champion Patrol:

SMITH PATROL:
Tyee Smith (PC), Lucy McCann, Ashley Davey (VPC)

Jazmin-Lea Rice, Cathy Brierley, Lily Rice
Charlotte Davey, Shirley Davidson, Will Davey

Nicole Brown, Lily Herron, Natasha McCann, Kortnei Trask



SLSQ Service Awards 2021/2022
Club Service - 20 years: Patrol Captain – Peter Allan

Aaron Di Ianni, Peter Hourn, Geoffrey Jeffcoat,
Denise Mueller, Nathan Rosevear, Alaina Schmidt,
& Kortnei Trask                              

5 Year Service Award:

Service Award 100+ Hours: 
Lily Herrron – 107.5 hours 
Alaina Schmidt - 106 hours 

Service Awards - 100%
Patrol Attendance: 

Tayla Baillie, Mark Chapman, Tim Jones & Mike Short         

10 Year Service Award:
15 Year Service Award:
 20 Year Service Award:
25 Year Service Award:

 Seb De Paula, Craig Hunter-Smith & Amanda Janssen        

Marty Frost & Owen Small                           

Jill Hamilton & Fiona Simpson                           

Jude Allsopp, Trevor Allsopp & Noel Messer                          

Lee Summers30 Year Service Award:

Congratulations is extended to all our members that were
recognized for their contribution during the 2021/22 season.



Carnival results 2022 

Date Carnival Result Crew Category 
13th January Noosa Young 

guns 
1st Marcoola Monkeys Under 19 Men 

14th January Noosa ASRL 2nd 
3rd 
7th  
6th  

Marcoola Monkeys 
Marcoola Menace  
Marcoola Marguerites 
Marcoola Magic  

Under 19 Men 
Reserve grade Men  
Reserve grade Women  
Reserve grade Men  

4th December  Mermaid 
Beach  

3rd  
Semi-
finals  

Marcoola Menace  
Marcoola Magic  

Reserve grade Men  
Reserve Grade Men  

January 8th  Tallebudgera 3rd  
Semi- 
Final  

Marcoola Menace  
Marcoola Magic  

Reserve grade Men 
Reserve grade Men  

January 24th  Mooloolaba 3rd  Marcoola Menace Reserve grade Men  
 State Titles 

Dicky Beach 
4th  
Semi Final 

Marcoola Monkeys 
Marcoola Menace 

Under 19 Men 
Reserve grade Men  

 Aust. Titles. 
Kirra  

Tied 12th  
Q- Finals  

Marcoola Monkeys 
Marcoola Menace   

Under 19 Men 
Reserve grade Men  

It is with great pleasure that I submit the 2021/2022 surf lifesaving season boat section report. This year has 
seen the Marcoola boat section continue to positively profile our club across both the competitive face of 
Surf boat rowing and the lifesaving community in general. 

Our Under 19 men were a very resilient crew they had to go through several “rebuilds”, where through injury 
and a range of circumstances, saw them have to disband and rebuild more than once. The final crew of 
Ashton Hamer, Flynn Smeaton, Jordan Elliott and Matt McGill still managed to achieve great results despite 
these challenges. A special shout out to Lyn & Denis Mathison and Geoff Jeffcoat for the hard work and 
hours they did in the background to make this happen. I wish to also thank Alana and Amanda for their 
ongoing work and support of our section, without you all, our successful year wouldn’t have been possible.  

The Marcoola Menace, our Reserve Grade men, which consisted of Travis Perugini, David Grant, Jake Edgar 
and Tim Matters, were one of the most consistent crews in Queensland and should have been rewarded 
with higher honours had it not been for a bit of bad luck at crucial points. This crew has phenomenal 
potential and was this capacity was demonstrated on multiple occasion throughout the season. We look 
forward to them leading the way for next season and beyond.  

The Marcoola Magic consisted of Ryan Murray, Zeb Gorman, Steve Carroll, Josh Sclater and Shayne Lee, 
were very competitive and will continue to grow and develop into the future. Our girl’s crew pushed 
through the season despite being met with some injuries and challenges, but the crew of Dempsey Zanelli, 
Savanah Davis, Chelsea Crofts and Shane Lee competed strongly and are ready for a big 2022/23 season. 
We look forward to following their progress and increasing their competitive profile next season.  

Many people contributed to making this season a success, but I would particularly like to recognise the 
work of Travis Perugini whose tireless efforts behind the scenes led to our section running smoothly. 
Secondly, I would also like to mention Matt McGill who showed maturity, well beyond his years to keep 
providing junior rowers in order to allow our crews to keep training and racing. Thanks Matt! 

Finally, what an honour to row a boat named after Scott Savimaki – The Marcoola Flash is instantly 
recognisable on the beach. It was extraordinary to experience the number of people that came up to chat 
about Scott and how he put Marcoola on the competitive map some years ago, he has certainly set the 
bar high for the boat section. A massive thankyou to Paddy Walsh for his extraordinary generosity in 
sponsoring our boats, this allows us to continue to compete to the best of our ability knowing we have 
this terrific support. A special mention and thank you goes out to Greg Edgar for organising the 
sponsorship of our trailer. We greatly appreciate it! Last but not least another huge thank you goes out 
the Marcoola Surf Club committee, without your ongoing support and confidence in us the future 
wouldn’t be as bright as it is now for our boat section. We are so excited and look forward to next season 
where we again feel privileged to compete for the mighty Marcoola Surf Club.  



Surf Boat Sponsors



 
This season was very much the same as the previous season. Again, we saw our club in 
lockdown, events cancelled, society in turmoil and rules continually changing, but above all 
those uncertainties the spirit, ingenuity, humor, endurance, and motivation of our lifesavers has 
been more important that even last season. The 12 patrols teams (including radio operators) we 
started with were, able to continue fully staffed throughout the whole season. I would like to see 
the 12 teams remain for next season. All the new radio operators settled into their new patrols 
very well and I was very pleased to see them carry out their duties admirably. 
 
We presently have 9 Kenwood handheld and 3 Kenwood mobiles with GPA for the 2 4wd 
vehicles and for the new SSV. The remaining 2 Kenwood mobiles will be installed in the radio 
tower hopefully during the off season. Overall, we are very well situated with radios and 
equipment coming into next season. 
 
Radio operators for the 2021/2022 season goes to Phil and Angus Hall. Congratulations Phil and 
Angus it is great to have a father and son working together and we are all very proud of you 
both. Most of us like to have a break at Christmas to celebrate with friends and family and there 
are always those who stand up and fill the vacancies. This year the Christmas Day radio 
volunteers were Franki Macskimin, Shirley Davidson and Jim Goldson. Thank you both from all 
the Patrol members. 
 
Next season, I am looking for a person to take on the role of Communications Officer. I feel that 
after 11 years I need to step down to give the opportunity to someone else to do the job. I still 
intend to remain as a Radio Operator and provide whatever assistance is required to the 
incoming Communications Officer. 
 
I would like to thank all our 16 radio operators for looking after our 12 patrols, ensuring all patrols 
were covered and making substitutes where required. In closing I would like to thank the 
committee for a job well done during these challenging times, with special thanks to Amanda, 
Alana, Geoff and Justin for their assistance and advice to myself and Radio operators. See you all 
back on the beach for the 2022-2023 Season. 
 
Bring it on!!! 
 

 
 
 
 



Surf Sports 2021-22 
Results

Congratulations to all of our Marcoola members who competed in Surf Sports
this season. We had a bunch of our Juniors who competed in various carnivals,

& our Surf Rescue Team who placed 5th overall.

1st Place 
Simon, Owen & Mark 

Sunshine Coast Branch Masters
Taplin  (130 age group)

3rd Place
 Darci Crittendell

 U15 Branch Champion
Lifesaver

3rd Place
 Oceah Wulf

 U14 QLD Board Riding
Championships

2nd Place (Beach Flags)
3rd Place (Beach Sprint)

 Mary Graham
 U11 Banjo Memorial Junior

Carnival

Simon Drehlich is our very 1st
member to compete in the

Coolangatta Gold.



Sunshine Coast Branch Camp Commando 
Participants:        

Noah Quilty Abbie Gardiner Teagan Jeffcoat 
Darci Crittendell Xanthe Whittome  

  
Leader / Mentor: Jazmin-Lea Rice 
 
2021/2022 Sunshine Coast Branch Award Winners  
Sunshine Coast’ Surf Life Saving Club of the Year 
Buhk Wilkes Memorial Trophy 
U15 Life Saver of the Year Award (Paul Egan Trophy): Natasha McCann 
Club Youth Spirit Award   
 
Members Holding Branch and / or SLSQ Positions in 2021/2022 
Denis Mathison   SLSQ Surf Sports Official Advisor 
    State Officials Advisory Committee 
    SLSQ BOLS / BOSS Finance Committee 
    Sunshine Coast Branch Surf Sports Selection Committee 
    Branch Selector 
    BOSS Accredited Official 
Jill Hamilton    SLSQ RWC Facilitator 
Geoff Jeffcoat   SLSQ State IRB Advisory Panel 
 
SLSQ Operations Support Members 
Brain Goulding  Brian Long   David McLean, ESM 
Jill Hamilton   Allan Davidson  Chad Robertson 
Michael Corlett  Sebastien De Paula 
 
New Club Babies 2021/2022 Season 
 
To Dave Grant & Emelie Orrell a girl, Eden Rose Grant.

The club would like to extend its sincere appreciation to the following members for volunteering for 
patrol duties on Christmas Day: 

Alaina Schmidt Lucy McCann Ben Allsopp Luka Pemberton Hana Cooke 
Denise Mueller Natasha McCann Saxon Jeffcoat Steve Sturgess Trevor Allsopp 
Lilly Herron Jude Allsopp Shirley Davidson Richard Phillips James Goldston 
Em-Jay Jeffcoat Peter Hourn Geoff Jeffcoat Teagan Jeffcoat Franki Macskimin 

Our sincere thanks are extended to our dedicated team of accredited coaches and officials for volunteering 
their time to train our members and officiate at many surf sports carnivals on offer to our members: 

Steve deLaurence  Surf Sports Development Coach 
Cheryl Rice    Surf Sports Technical Official  
Garry Scotney    Surf Sports Senior Official  
Denis Mathison   Surf Sports Senior Official  

Our deepest respect is extended to all club members who have suffered bereavements in their families 
during the year, some we knew about, some we did not. Please accept our deepest feelings of respect 
and sympathy on your loss. 



Well, what an interesting season 2021/22 was for our Nippers, we experienced so many incredible highs in 
the first half of the season, only to come up against Covid (again) and some very unfortunate beach and 
surf conditions in 2022, resulting in our season being a complete wipe out!  I can’t remember ever 
experiencing a season like it. I do thank each and every one of you for your patience and understanding 
when we were forced to cancel our program more than we could conduct it.  But let’s try and focus on 
the positives and recount some of the highlights.  The goal of our Junior Activities program remains quite 
simple: 

“To deliver a quality lifesaving program for all members with a focus on surf awareness, surf safety & 
improved surf skills with an emphasis on FUN.” 

 
Despite the challenges that we faced; I think it is safe to say we were still able to smash this goal! 
 
In penning this report, I do hope that I am able to portray my sincere appreciation to all contributors, 
celebrate our incredible Nippers & do justice to the successes we have experienced this season.  So here 
goes…   
 
Our Seasons Highlights: 
 

• A record breaking 250 Nippers enrolled, resulting in a 16% increase in participation numbers, again 
we had to cap our program numbers; we even had a substantial wait list of potential Nippers 
busting to get in! 

• An impressive 80% retention rate was recorded between seasons, the Sunshine Coast Branch 
average is 65%.  This is the statistic I’m most proud of…  Our Nippers are happy to keep returning 
and we love watching them grow and develop their lifesaving skills and knowledge each season.  

• Increased focus on teaching Surf Education, resulting in better educated and informed Nippers 
equipped to respond to situations.  How good was the Re-Start a Heart and the Sealife session! 

• Acquisition of dedicated funding through sponsorship allowing us to purchase much needed new 
equipment to meet the demand of our program. 

• Increased opportunities for training & skill development through the employment of a Swim Coach 
and Surf Rescue Coach. 

• Increased leadership opportunities for our under-fourteens through the continuation of Nipper 
Leadership Program & integration into the Youth Program.  

• Instilled a strong sense of community and “place of belonging” for many of our Nippers and their 
families. 

• Umm…. Did I mention, we were crowned Surf Life Saving Queensland Club of the Year, a first in our 
Club’s 53 year history!  

 
The Sunday ‘Engine Room’: 
With the increase in participation numbers, it now takes around 60 volunteers to make our Sunday Nipper 
Program happen, week in week out – we effectively put a small school on the beach each Sunday!  I am so 
thankful for each & every one of these volunteers that work tirelessly to deliver such a quality surf education 
program to our Marcoola Nippers. I’m so grateful that you all continue to say ‘yes’ and sincerely appreciate 
everyone’s commitment & dedication.  The Covid regulations we were again faced with this season 
presented some extra challenges, particularly in regard to gear and equipment set up and pack down.  Our 
2.5-hour program took almost 6 hours to facilitate each week!  Special mention and sincere thanks to the 
“Quarter to Six Club” in Andy Cullity and the entire Giles family for being there incredibly early each week 
to make it all happen!  Thank you to each & every parent that arrived early and/or stayed back late to assist 
with gear and equipment, it really was a huge team effort! 
 
To our wonderful Age Managers: Little Nippers:  Maddi Short & Shea Cattermoul, Under 8:  Sharna 
Drehlich, Rochelle McMahon, Natasha McCann, Under 9: Anna Oliver & Andy Fellows, Under 10:  Lisa 
Nugent, Rob Hickey & Pete Higgins, Under 11:  Helen Chapman & Jess Quilty, Under 12:   Vaughan Bruton, 
Nikki Hamilton & Charlie Gillingham and Under 13:  Mike Short & Mark Chapman, thank you to you all for 



embracing your role with such positivity & assisting with instilling a love for the beach & surf lifesaving in 
our Nippers. Your coordination, dedication, patience & enthusiasm is very much appreciated.   

 
Thank you to our awesome, committed Coaches: Swim Coaches: Lee Summers & Owen Small, Board 
Coaches: Simon Drehlich & Rob Jenkins, Surfboard Riding Coaches: Scott Hamilton & Tim Jones (retirement 
just wasn’t an option), Flag Coach:  Murray Egan, Sprint Coaches: Fatima Giles & Pete Paton and Surf 
Education Officer’s: Dave McLean, ESM & Geoff Jeffcoat who were both happy to impart their incredible 
lifesaving knowledge to our Nippers on a regular basis.  We are so lucky to have some incredibly 
experienced lifesavers teaching our Nippers ‘the art of lifesaving’. 
 
To our incredible “Angels in Orange”, the Water Safety Officers, heartfelt thank you! Without this crew of 
amazing volunteers, we would not be able to get every one of our nippers in the water each week, I’m 
incredibly proud of the fact that we never have our Nipper’s sitting under a tent because we cannot safely 
accommodate them in the water. To the nipper parents: Andrew Fellows, Maryanne Dawson, Gemma 
Keogh and Edwina Surch who completed their Bronze Medallion and joined the water safety team, I 
sincerely thank you. Although you were not able to clock up too many hours in the orange this season, I do 
look forward to you being a part of our team for many years to come!  Appreciation is also extended to our 
hard-working team of Trainers & Assessors for getting these guys through their training. 
 
While I am incredibly thankful to all those that pulled on the orange vest this season. I would like to 
acknowledge those Water Safety Officers that have contributed over 20 hours to the program: 
 

Craig Lander Anne Chamberlain 
Abbie Gardiner Monique Gardiner 

Chris Giles Claire Jones 
Sam Nugent Luka Pemberton 

Dan Quilty Noah Quilty 
Megan Slater Bronte Summers 

Amelia Thatcher Steph Thatcher 
 
I do want to single out three amazing contributors to our program. None of these men have children in our 
program, however, have happily contributed countless hours this season & have been an incredible 
support!  Firstly, to my right-hand man, the very dedicated & extremely reliable Andy Cullity, your 
contribution, backing & enthusiasm for our program never ceases to amaze me.  I do not think I can ever 
express how entirely grateful I am for all that you do for our Nippers!  Next to the dependable & very devoted 
Trev Allsopp, who has pretty much attended every Friday afternoon board training session & Sunday 
morning Nipper session. Trev, I’ve said it once & and I’ll say it again – you’re a legend and loved by all! And 
lastly to our ever reliable & passionate Chief Water Safety Officer & Board Coach Rob ‘Jenko’ Jenkins, whose 
contribution to improving water confidence & surf skills is to be commended. I know each of you gents get 
such a kick out of seeing our nippers’ skills improve, please know that your contribution is genuinely 
appreciated. 
 
Next, to our amazing super-mum & BBQ Coordinator, Anita Short, who may possibly have one of the most 
tedious roles on the team with the endless purchasing, preparing, cooking, serving & clean up each week, 
not to mention all the last minute program cancellations.  Please know that your efforts in ensuring we are 
all well fed each week is very much appreciated.  A big thank you to all those parents that have helped with 
BBQ duties this season – it takes a small army to ensure everyone walks away fed on a Sunday morning.  
 
I must also extend a big thank you to Em O’Loan our Clothing Coordinator for her commitment in ensuring 
our nippers were kitted out in fresh uniforms.  To Stef Thatcher, our Registrar and our Go-To Girl, Em 
Holahan for their enthusiasm and commitment in assisting with everything that is thrown their way 
(sometimes with very short notice).  I would also like to extend a thank you to Val Colley for her assistance 
with loads of Nipper Admin behind the scenes.  Big thanks also goes to my Mum, who washes the 
mountains of water safety rash vests each week.   
 
I would also like to publicly acknowledge Cath Brierley for her massive contribution to our Nipper Program 
over many years.  With all her children now integrating into the ‘senior club’ her official services on Sunday 
are no longer required.  Cath’s dedication and commitment to our club has been outstanding.  The “work-
dog” from carnivals to club functions and everything in between, thank you for what you have done and 
will continue to do! 
 



Thank you is again extended to Nipper Dad, Adam Rydwanski for all his efforts in continuing the can and 
bottle Recycling Program.  Again, money raised from this will assist us with the operating costs of the 
Nipper Program.  
 
Nipper Captains:   
Congratulations to the following Nippers on their appointment. 
 

Captains: Niamh Wall & Sam Nugent 
 
Although we didn’t get to showcase your skills and attributes much this season, given how the season 
panned we thank you for the leadership & support you have provided throughout the season. Your efforts 
with training, water safety & mentoring our future lifesavers is very much appreciated.  I’m not letting you 
walk away just yet; I do hope to continue working closely with you both next season to continue to improve 
our program and develop your leadership skills. 
 
I would also like to acknowledge the incredible contribution of our Youth Development Officer, Alaina 
Schmidt. Your efforts in welcoming, encouraging & guiding our Under 14’s into the ‘senior’ club has been 
nothing short of amazing. You have certainly provided our youth members with some memorable 
moments this season!  I would also like to extend a huge thankyou to each & every youth member that 
happily pulled on the orange water safety vest, our Nipper’s idolise you.  I love witnessing the connection 
you have with our little ones; you are all such positive role models! 
 
 
Training & Surf Sports: 
We had a small but very dedicated team represent Marcoola at surf sports carnivals this season.  
Congratulations to all those that pulled on the orange & white cap & well done on some outstanding results.   
 
A season highlight for me, was having 35 of our Under 8’s, Under 9’s and Under 10’s compete at the Noosa 
Carnival.  We haven’t had such huge representation at the carnival for many years!!  And wow were our little 
guys competitive!! 
 
An increase in the interest in the area of Surf Sports can be put down to one incredible man, who gave so 
much to our surf club this season…  The one and only, Garry Barben!  His effort on Sunday’s identifying 
beach competitors and then training them each Thursday afternoon and then attending carnivals with 
them is to be commended.  Gaz, you are one of our organisations true gem’s!  We are so thankful you came 
knocking on our door wanting to help this season.   Your patience, kindness and knowledge were very 
much appreciated.  Thank you for all you have contributed, we do hope you are happy to continue for many 
years to come! 
 
Mary Graham also gets a special mention for her efforts at the Branch Championships.  She finished 4th in 
the sprints and 3rd in the beach flags, meaning she qualified for both events at the State Champs.  
Unfortunately, the 5 competitors that were off to the State Championships didn’t get to test their skills, the 
carnival was cancelled due to unfavourable conditions.  Maybe next year! 
 
Thank you to our expert Swim Squad Coach, Jack Hawke and the team at Swim Fit, Coolum  for your efforts 
in improving our Nippers swim skills and fitness this season.  It was incredible witnessing the growth in 
mid-week swimming sessions.  At it’s peak we had 50 children participating in mid-week squad sessions 
each week.  
 
Again, this season we were very fortunate to call on the expertise and experience of Coach, Joey Goulding 
for Surf Rescue Competition. To Em-Jay Jeffcoat, Darci Crittendell, Maya Uylangco, Teagan Jeffcoat and 
Sam Nugent – thank you for fully embracing this opportunity & congratulations on your incredible 
individual and team results at the Surf Rescue Competition’s.  
 
I would also like to extend a thank you to our Officials (especially Denis Mathison, who’s commitment never 
ceases to amaze me) & Carnival Water Safety Officers who volunteered their time to ensure our team was 
able to compete! 
 
 
 
 
 



Sponsors & Supporters: 
Many of these projects & outcomes could not have been achieved without significant financial support by 
our incredible Junior Activities sponsors & supporters. A BIG thanks to the following organisations for their 
contribution: 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
I do hope each organisation is proud of their association with our program & will be happy to continue their 
contribution again in the future.  
 
The appreciation continues: 
Each Wednesday night in the Supporters Club we conduct our ‘Nipper Raffle’, with proceeds making up a 
substantial portion of our operating budget. Thank you to all our raffle donors & ticket sellers this season. 
Your efforts are appreciated. 
 
To President, Peter Hourn, General Manager, Drew Palmer & the entire Marcoola SLSC Board of Directors, 
thank you for your time, effort & commitment to the governance & operations of our club. The support 
provided to the Junior Activities Program this season is very much appreciated.  
 
I would like to extend a massive thanks to Club Stalwart, Lyn Mathison. Thank you for your continued 
support & massive contribution to not only our nippers but our entire club operations!  Full retirement is 
never an option for you Lynnie!  Thank you to our newest recruit, Club Administrator, Alana Wulf with her 
assistance in ensuring all things Nippers is completed each week.  
 
To all our nipper parents, ‘thank you and well done to you all’ for enrolling your children in Nippers (while 
sacrificing your Sunday mornings). I do hope you see value in what the Junior Activities program has to 
offer – we not only aim for vital surf skills & surf awareness but instil life skills that can’t be taught anywhere 
else. I also hope we play some role in our Nippers making ‘friends for life’ .  Watching the new little 
friendships and connections form throughout the season is one of my favourite things to witness. 
 
It would be wrong of me to sign off without acknowledging my incredibly understanding & supportive 
family. To my husband Corey and two boys, Mace & Jack, thank you for your patience & acceptance of my 
passion for all things Surf Life Saving & Marcoola SLSC.  Thank you for allowing me to do what I love with 
very little fuss! 
 
I do hope that I have managed to express my appreciation & gratitude to all involved in delivering a very 
successful program again this season. When commencing this report my biggest fear was that I would not 
be able to express in words, my sincere thanks & appreciation to all contributors or even worse, I would 
leave someone important out, if I have, I can ensure you it was not intentional.  Let me sign of by saying… 
 
That the strength of a great Surf Life Saving Club is built on its people and its connection to the community 
and it’s people.  We are so fortunate at Marcoola SLSC to be surrounded by some of the best!   
 
Now the countdown is on ‘til September, where we will welcome back sunshine, smaller waves, a sea of 
pink rashies and beaming faces back on our beach! 



Officers  Age Managers  
Chairperson Amanda Janssen  Little Nipper 

Coordinator  
Maddi Short  

Deputy Chairperson  Andrew Cullity  Little Nipper Assistant  Shea Cattermoul  
Secretary  Anna Oliver Under 8 Age Manager Sharna Drehlich 
Registrar Steph Thatcher  Under 8 Age Manager Natasha McCann 
Club Photo Photographer Jack Curtis Under 8 Age Manager Rochelle NcMahon 
Water Safety Officer Rob Jenkins  Under 9 Age Manager Anna Oliver 
Board Coach Simon Drehlich Under 9 Age Manager Andrew Fellows 
Board Coach Rob Jenkins   Under 10 Age Manager Peter Higgins 
Swim Coach Lee Summers  Under 10 Age Manager Rob Hickey 
Swim Coach Owen Small Under 10 Age Manager Lisa Nugent 
Surfboard Riding Coach Scott Hamilton & Tim Jones Under 11 Age Manager Jess Quilty 
Sprint Coach Fatima Giles & Pete Paton  Under 11 Age Manager Helen Chapman  
Education Officer David McLean, ESM Under 12 Age Manager Vaughan Bruton 
Clothing Coordinator Emma O’Loan Under 12 Age Manager Charlie Gillinghan 
Team Manager: Under 11-15 Position not filled  Under 12 Age Manager Nikki Hamilton  
Gear Steward Andrew Cullity  Under 13 Age Manager Mike Short 
BBQ Coordinator Anita Short Under 13 Age Manager Mark Chapman 
    
  Nipper Captains  Sam Nugent  
   Niamh Wall   

Encouragement Awards: 
Under 8’s Bernard Wiese  

Emily Chamberlain  
Sunny Drehlich 
Isabella McMahon  

Under 9’s George Egan 
Charlotte Rydwanski  

Harrison Solonec 
Stella Barritt  

Under 10’s Bryce Egan 
Chelsea Verrall 

Flynn Nugent 
Skye Smith-Clarke 

Under 11’s  Isaac Beirne 
Lyric Trinder 

Flex Uylangco 
Indi Hobson 

Under 12’s  Donovan Bruton 
Ryan Geary  

Asha Oliver 
Paige Summers  

Under 13’s 
Under 14’s 

Owen McClare  
James Williamson 

Eryn Chapman 
Sam Nugent  

 
Most Improved: 

 
Xanthe Whittome 

 
Encouragement Award: 

 
Bronte Summers 

 

 
Patrons Award: 

 
Niamh Wall 

 

 
Most Dedicated: 

 
Noah Quilty  

 

 
Coaches Award: 

 
Savannah Beagley 

 

 
President’s Trophy: 

 
Teagan Jeffcoat 

 

 
Nipper Family Spirit Award: 

 
The Giles Family  

 

 
Overall Age Champions: 
Under 11’s  Finn Quilty Sienna Lander 
Under 12’s  Cooper Daly Jordan McGuigan 
Under 13’s Oscar Perry Ruby Phillbrook 

 



Junior Awards Gained
Alice Gelling, Arlo Coobula, Avalon Graves

Bernard Wiese, Cecilia Dawson, Charlie Seignior
Eliza Arnot, Emily Chamberlain, Finn Wainwright 

Flynn River Sticklen, Grace Cameron, Hudson Donoghue
Hunter Cardona, Indy Oliver, Isabella McMahon 

Jack-Tyler Smith, Kaylan Cecil, Lakey Wulf
Layla Liddle, Lexi Hunter, Lucy Bierne

Luka Simpson, Madeline Small, Nevaeh Hayes
Neveyah Riley, Nicholas Savege, Pearl Perry

Piper Murray, Roa Slade, Skye Rosevear
Stella Paton, Sunny Drehlich, Sydney Dollinter

Tahlia Filmer, Theo Dickeson 

Alice Chamberlain, Alice Small, Archibald Blue,
Baylee Clarke, Beau Bradley, Charlie Parkin

Charlotte Rydwanski, China Stanley, Cooper Fullerton Cooper
O'Loan, Eli Hogden, Ellie Young Fallon,

Evie Hardy, Fox Wright, George Egan, Georgia McBay
Hannah Jones, Harrison Solonec, Harrison Warren Huxley

Holahan, Imogen Porter, Isaac Read,
Jack Flannery,  Jack Janssen, James Absalom

 Jasper Daly, Jazzy Thompson, Joey Wright
Levi Beagley, Liam Beazley, Maisie Fellows,
Parker Weston, Rafferty Willis,  Ricky Keogh

Rosie Thatcher, Ruby O'Loan, Ruby Sturgeon 
Ruby Underwood, Siena Moldoveanu, Skyler Rees

Stella Barritt, Taj Hobson, Tommy Bessell-Browne Zachary
Gallagher, Zavier Riley, Zoey Currell






Allegra Summers, Angel Crowe, Angeline Cusack

Archa Omeara, Billy Silverman, Brindy Taylor
Bryce Egan, Chelsea Verrall, Christain Bruton
Cooper Hamilton, Emma Wiese, Eva Gardiner

Flynn Nugent, Guilerme Daltro Giacomin, Harrison Curtis
Heath Guild, Heidi Doolan, Hendrik Van Der Helm

Henry Arnot, Jack Kennedy, Jacob Lovatt
Jacob Mascorella, Jai Asang, Jesmine Giles

Joel Eterovic, Joshua Solonec, Kaiden Murray-Hayes
Levi Ekeholm-Wildenburg, Lilah Vivian, Lillian Surch

Lily Yarrow, Logan Lobbe, Lucas Bennett
Lucas Lovatt, Marcus Leciej, Miller Herron

Mitchell Hickey, Natasha Nugent, Rian Heduan-Franks
Sam Higgins, Skye Smith-Clarke, Tye Graves

Wilem Dawson, Zeffa Allen, Zion Shirreff



Amie Robinson, Angus Phillbrook, Anya Snowden

Ashton Rees, Bayla Sturgeon, Bella O'Loan
Ben Norton, Bradley Mathewson, Cooper Gittings

Duke Wright, Felix Uylangco, Finn Quilty
Flynn Chapman, George Pettett, Georgia Rodwell
Hayden Wainwright, Indi Hobson, Indigo Drehlich

Isaac Beirne, Kai Hunter, Kellen Donoghue
Lachlan Perry, Llyam O'Callaghan, Lyric Trinder

Mary Graham, Nate Simpson, Noah Currell
Olivia Small, Riley Flannery, Ruby Lobbe

Ryder Parr, Ryder Whiston, Sam Wall,
Samir Giles, Sebastian, Castellanos-Finnerty,  Sienna Lander

Sophie Bessell-Browne, Taiah Smith, Tane Holtausen,
Tatum Young Fallon, William Absalom, Xavier Read,

Xyla Coobula, Zac Hunter

Abigail Light, Aidan Keng, Aiden Chadband
Aisja Snowden, Asha Oliver, Ava Gurry

Charlotte Porter, Chillyee Slade, Cooper Daly
Cooper Herron, Dash Larsen, Dean Guild

Donovan Bruton, Duncan Marsden, Evan Kingsbury
Harlow Holahan, Harry Rainbow, Harvey Silverman,

Harvey Willis, Imogen Shirreff, Isaac Paton,
Jake Thatcher, Jarvis Leciej, Jordan McGuigan

Joseph Purvis, Luka Egan, Mace Janssen
Mason Savege, Max Surch, Maximus Gallagher
Olivia Graham, Paige Summers, Phrare Young

Ploy Young, Rivah Wulf, Ryan Geary
Savannah Beagley, Sonnii Sticklen, Sonny Hayes

Sophie Hamilton, Tahlo Omeara, Tylah Rose Gillingham
Zara Clarke



Alex Read, Ellie-Mai Thomson, Erin Jones

Eryn Chapman, Grace Kennedy, Harper Riley
Hayden Rosevear, Jed Hershman, Keira Ryan
Levi Gardiner, Lucinda McCann, Mia Hunter

Michelle Courtman, Oliver Short, Oscar Perry
Owen McClare, Ruby Phillbrook, Santiago Castellanos Finnerty

Tiana Lander, Trinity Nye, Noah Beagley

Surf Aware One

Surf Smart TwoSurf Smart One

Surf Safe TwoSurf Safe One

Surf Aware Two
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Notice of Annual General Meeting   

Supporters Club 

 
Notice is hereby given that the 29th Annual General Meeting of the 

Marcoola Surf Life Saving Supporters Club Inc. will be held: 

Saturday 2nd July 2022 @ 10:00am – Club Rooms 

Agenda: 

1 Attendance & Apologies 
2 Confirmation of 2020/21 (28th) AGM Minutes 
3 Adoption of Annual Report 
4 Election of Officers 
5 Notices of Motion (if any) 
6 General Business (if any) 

Supporters Club Committee nominated positions as at 2nd June 2022: 
 

Supporters Position’s  
President Craig Hunter-Smith 
Vice President Peter Hourn 
Secretary Brian Goulding 
Treasurer Rob McGregor 
Committee Member Andrew Cullity, Adam Van Der Helm, Ben Allsopp, Ian 

Hunter 
 
 

Brian Goulding 
Secretary 
Marcoola SLS Supporters Club  
 



PRESIDENT     Craig Hunter-Smith 
DEPUTY PRESIDENT   Peter Hourn 
SECRETARY    Brian Goulding 
TREASURER    Rob McGregor 
COMMITTEE MEMBER   Andrew Cullity 
COMMITTEE MEMBER   Ian Hunter 
COMMITTEE MEMBER   Justin Pettett 

The last twelve months of the commercial operations of the Marcoola Surf Club has again seen another 
very difficult trading environment. The ongoing COVID situation, staff resourcing issues together with 
some restricted trading periods limited our opportunity to operate to our fullest capability, however we 
were still able to cash contribute $400,000 to the operations of the Surf Club. This was due to the efforts 
of all concerned and special thanks goes out to Drew and Pat in leading the teams.  

Our Australia Day event, known as the Marcoola Rocks, again proved to be a success. The event was 
limited this year and expectations are that we can plan for a revamped and remodelled event next year. 
The event is now firmly accepted as a major attraction and hopefully with the support of our local 
community we will continue to build on this success. 

Gaming has seen a good increase in revenue and the Marcoola club continues to be rated highly from 
our patrons. As is usual a gaming audit was performed by the State government with all items adhered 
to. Four new machines were purchased during the year and together with the upgrade of various games, 
the returns have again contributed significantly to our profitability. Bistro 103 is regarded as one of the 
best dining options in our extended community providing quality food at good prices. Next year’s 
strategy will require a revamp and we look forward to delivering a contemporary product. The front of 
house continues to get excellent reports on their friendly and efficient service. The Bar continues to be 
the focal point of the club and the staff are always excellent in their service delivery. Congratulations to 
the team for providing the family friendly service Marcoola SLSC is renowned for.  

I would like to thank the committee for the giving of their time over the past year. The committee 
comprise long standing members Peter Hourn, Rob McGregor, Ian Hunter and Brian Goulding with the 
new boys being Andrew Cullity and Justin Pettett. The meetings have always been congenial and 
progressive and it is important that we continue to look over the horizon and continue to develop our 
Club to meet the community needs. 

Looking forward, our desired strategy to return to full operations will be tested through the expected 
coming tough economic times however the committee will manage the situation to obtain the best 
outcome for the Marcoola Surf Club.  

Finally, thanks to all the patrons who have supported the club over the past year. We hope that you 
continue to support the Marcoola Surf Club as we intend to continue to provide the same efficient and 
friendly service for many years to come. 

From the committee, management and staff we look forward to seeing you at the club during the 
upcoming year. 



A pleasing result based on a year of challenges stemming mainly from Covid 19 restrictions and 
lockdowns.  Fortunately, the local community continues to support the club in all areas including 
bar, bistro and gaming with revenue growth in all areas. The restricted trading periods impacted 
on our overall result however we were still able to contribute donations to the value of $150,000 
and rent payments of $250,000 to the Surf Life Saving Club. 

Throughout the year we were able to support the “Club of the Year” celebrations and delivered a 
number of promotions and events to support this great achievement.        

Our regular mix of raffles, member draws and promotions such as ‘Spin n win’ have been well 
patronised and have delivered good incentives for members and guests to keep coming back.  
Our entertainment options continue to draw good crowds, with the Surf and Sound sessions on 
the last Sunday of the month normally filling the place for the afternoon.   We have been able to 
provide a number of new and updated machines within the gaming room, adding to the variety 
for members and guests.   

Our team hosted visits from football teams including the Melbourne Storm and players from 
Queensland Reds and regularly hosts the Queensland Emergency Services Surf Team 
throughout the year. 

From an operations perspective, the development of detailed policies and procedures across 
both financial and operational areas of the business has ensured the team is aligned and working 
well together. 

A two-year trial by OLGR allowing community club licensees to sell liquor to local visitors 
commenced on 1st September, as part of the Queensland Government’s economic recovery plan 
to support jobs and local communities.  Under the Liquor Act 1992, community club licensees can 
only sell liquor to members, their guests, and visitors with the requirement that visitors must live 
at least 15 kilometres from the club’s premises.  As part of the new trial, clubs may elect to sell 
liquor to visitors who live any distance from their premises, therefor the 15-kilometre requirement 
for visitors will not be enforced. 

Our main ongoing challenge is to attract and employ sufficient staff across the business, mainly 
in the kitchen.  A nationwide shortage of chef’s is making it extremely difficult to ensure we 
provide consistency and variety across our menu.   

Many thanks to Pat for leading the team and achieving the good results through the challenges 
of the year. I would like to thank the entire team for their hard work and dedication throughout 
the year.  Each time we thought things were on track we’d be thrown another curve ball, 
however, we were able to overcome these and deliver great service along the way. 

We’re looking forward to a year with more stability and the opportunity to enhance the product 
and service offerings to our members and guests. 

 

 

 

 



The Marcoola Surf Club (Supporters Club) had a successful year, not without its challenges, as 
COVID lockdown and restrictions on numbers continued for much of this financial year. 

Total rent and donations made to Surf Lifesaving was $400k, a solid result considering we had 
restrictions on numbers for much of the year. 

The table below shows our results in key areas this year and the previous 5 years. 

Financial Year 22 21 20 19 18 17 
Covid 
impacted Y Y Y N N N 
         
$’000        
Donations / 
Rent 400 540 306 378 362 419 
         
Bar 1193 984 1094 1113 1010 947 
Bistro 965 830 927 955 966 994 
Gaming 1207 891 913 857 831 722 
         
Jobkeeper   343 49       

 

Some observations: 

• Bar Revenue at a 6-year high, above pre COVID levels 
• Bistro recovered, but still below its high from 2017, and heavily impacted by challenges, 

most notably, finding chef’s (refer managers’ report) 
• Gaming fully recovered and at all-time high, showing substantial growth from pre-covid 

levels 

The coming year will no doubt have its own challenges, however we are well placed to tackle 
them and look to continue to grow the services to members and the funding of the Surf Life 
Saving Club. 

Thanks to all of our Supporters Club bar and kitchen team, and special thanks our Club General 
Manager Drew Palmer and Supporters Club Manager Pat Magrin for their hard work and 
leadership in another challenging year. 

Thanks also to the Supporters Club Committee (refer Presidents Report) and to our long serving 
President Craig Hunter-Smith. 
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